CHURCHES TOGETHER IN KETTERING AND DISTRICT

FULL COUNCIL

Meeting held on Tuesday 7th November 2017 at Fuller Church Rooms

	PRESENT: 


	Jane Calcott (Chair), Fr Tim Dawson, Ian Hames, Rev David Milner, Pastor Segun Okuyemi, Eleanor Patrick, Rev Samuel Silungwe, Andy Sipple, Rev Roland Sokolowski, Rev Laura Staves, Rev Peter Strong, David Tinkler, Steve Toseland and Derek Wade.    



	ALSO PRESENT:
	Paul Jackson (Vice Chair, KFP), Richard Hough (Kettering Foodbank and Christmas Day lunch team) and Frank Rodgers (St Edward’s Soup Kitchen and Christmas Day lunch team).



	APOLOGIES:
	Apologies were received from Rev Dr Rob Bewley, Gillian Court, Pat Edkins, Ruth Fitch, Major Nigel Govier, Canon John Koenig, Adrian Newman, Rev Rob Parker-McGee, Sylvia Pitts and Rev David Walsh. 
 


	Devotions:
	Jane opened the meeting by reading Matthew 25:31-46 (Judgement of the Nations), a reflection on the need to ‘punch a hole’ in the darkness, and with prayer.   



	Minutes:
	The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 4th April 2017 were accepted as a correct record and signed by Jane. 



	Kettering Futures Partnership and Churches:
	Paul Jackson, the Deputy Chair of the Kettering Futures Partnership (KFP), was welcomed to the meeting.  Paul gave a presentation on KFPs aims and priorities that included greater community involvement. The Partnership had been formed to better coordinate services locally to improve the experience of those seeking help or advice. KFP had a website listing direct line contact details for all the participating agencies, from both the public and third sectors. This enabled someone in one of the agencies approached by a customer to contact other organisations that may also be able to assist them. Rather than having to find their own way through the maze of agencies that may, or may not, be able to help – and having the distressing experience of repeatedly explaining their personal circumstances – the customer could leave with an appointment to see someone at the other agency who already knew something about them and the reason for the enquiry. 

The website was currently accessible only by partners, with a public version planned for February, without direct phone numbers. A draft of the home page of the public website was displayed that showed one vacant category of assistance. Paul suggested that this may become ‘Faith’, if churches take up the offer to join KFP.

It was recognised by KFP that some customers would value pastoral support from faith communities and it would therefore welcome applications from Churches to join so that customers who ask for such support can also be directed to them. The KFP membership form is at https://secure.kettering.gov.uk/forms/form/310/en/kfp_membership_form.

Membership would then give churches access to the contacts in the other member agencies. 



	Community Sponsorship Scheme for Refugees:
	It was reported that following a recent countywide launch promoting the Community Sponsorship Scheme, Citizens UK would like to provide more information about the scheme to churches and others in Kettering Borough and had asked if Churches Together would facilitate the event. Citizens UK had suggested dates in November. In discussion it was suggested that a better attendance was likely with more notice and it was agreed to seek to hold the event on a Tuesday evening early in January.  



	Next Vice Chair:
	It was report that Rachel Harris had agreed to be nominated to become Vice Chair when Laura became Chair in January, and this was agreed



	Co-option & Standing Invitation
	Following the decision by Fuller Baptist Church to appoint Jane as one of their two lay reps, it was agreed to co-opt Carol Milner (with David retaining his place as a minister). It was agreed to extend a standing invitation to the local police faith contact, PCSO Rob Brown, to attend meetings


	Advent & Christmas:
	(a) Advent Live: Posters and postcard flyers for a series of seven events under the ‘Advent Live’ banner were available at the meeting, all with free entry, and marketing that included a ‘pre-Christmas shopping relief’ tag line. (Links to the events were https://www.eventbrite.co.uk/e/advent-live-kettering-tickets-39611773882 or http://thisiskettering.com/events/ ) 
(b) Christmas Day Lunch:  Frank and Richard reported that St Edward’s had agreed to host the meal this year, to be served in the church hall from 12 noon to 2 pm. A team of organisers had been formed including representatives from the Kettering Foodbank, Johnny’s Happy Place, the Hub and St Edward’s Soup Kitchen. Two professional chefs had volunteered to cook the meals with the estimate being around 40 diners and 60 helpers. Fareshare had offered a supply of food on Christmas Eve, although the variety and quantity would not be known in advance so other sources would also be needed and donations would be very welcome. Bookers had offered to supply a card so that items still needed could be purchased at wholesale prices. Volunteers to set out the room, help with food preparation and serve diners were needed on Christmas Day from 10 am and on Christmas Eve at a time to be confirmed. Flyers were in preparation and would be distributed when available. It was noted that there were still funds for the meal held by Open Door Church and the usual offer to underwrite the costs was confirmed. Offers to volunteer and of food, cash and possibly gifts for diners could be made through Frank at frank@spokeguards.co.uk and 07584 207019.      
(c) Publicity for Services: It was noted that the number of people searching for Christmas services on the website was increasing year on year and churches were reminded to let Andy have the details so they could be posted.



	Week of Prayer for Christian Unity
	a) Main Service: It was noted that Fuller Baptist Church were unable to host the service on Saturday, 20th January because of other commitments that day, and had offered Sunday instead. In discussion reference was made to the reasons for the decision to move away from holding the service on Sundays, including avoiding clashes with regular evening services held in a number of churches and trying to hold the service in daylight for those who preferred not to attend events later in the day. An offer from Rockingham Road Baptist Church to hold the event on Saturday, 20th January at 2.30 pm was therefore accepted with thanks. Supplies of cake for after the service would be welcome.

b) Bible Sharing: Following the success of previous events it was agreed to hold a Bible Sharing session at Fuller Baptist Church on Tuesday, 23rd January to be led by Peter.  


	Christian Aid update:
	David M reported that 

· the Big Soup and Beetle Drive in aid of the Christian Aid Christmas Appeal had been enjoyed by people from across the churches and had raised £180

· there would be carol singing on the steps of Toller Church on Saturday, 2nd December 11am to 12 noon. More singers were always welcome (especially sopranos)

· the Christmas Appeal this year was ‘Enough for Everyone’ supporting those in need in sub-Saharan Africa, with the UK Government offering matched funding. More information was available at www.christianaid.org.uk/christmas-appeal 
· planning would start shortly for Christian Aid Week 2018 and more collectors were always needed.


	Kettering Foodbank Update:
	Richard reported that there had been recent significant donations of food from churches and schools following harvest services, and a very welcome donation of money towards running costs. A massive donation of marshmallow biscuits had been received from a brand and creative ways to use them were being introduced. For example, churches could offer a swap service and give the packets in exchange for cans of other food.  The profile of the Foodbank was also being raised by a volunteer who was now looking after the Facebook page and giving frequent updates, with a big increase in followers as a result and a good way of keeping up-to-date. A fun fundraising event was to be held at Praise Community Church on Saturday, 2nd December in the afternoon to which all were invited. 



	Interfaith Forum Update:
	It was reported that

· prayers from other faiths at the wreath laying on Remembrance Sunday had been invited by the Royal British Legion
· Interfaith Week would begin on 12th November
· ways were being explored to express solidarity in response to acts of terrorism and hate crimes
· the Holocaust Memorial event would be held on Sunday, 28th January
· membership of the Forum was open to both individuals and churches, and application forms were available from Andy.   

	
	

	New Homes Welcome Leaflet:
	It was noted that since it was first drafted the leaflet had had to be amended twice as the information it contained became out of date. It was suggested that the slow pace of construction of new housing meant that further revisions would become necessary and increasing the likelihood that any printed supplies would become obsolete. It was agreed not to proceed with the leaflets and to explore including a fuller welcome section on the website.

  

	Kettering Carnival:
	David T reported that the Ecumenical Affairs Team would shortly begin exploring the possibility of participation in the Carnival in August 2018, and that one of the team had a contact on the Carnival Committee.



	Chair’s Report:
	As this was the final meeting before the handover of the Chair to Laura, Jane reflected on her year of office. Noting that she

· had been privileged to serve and met many wonderful people

· had been encouraged by the participation of the other faiths in the Interfaith Forum

· was concerned at the growth in homelessness locally and the effect of the introduction of Universal Credit that was likely to exacerbate it, and the intolerable delay in people receiving benefits leading to increased demand for the Foodbank

· was pleased that there was now hot meal provision on 5 days a week for those in need

· had enjoyed the Good Friday open air service and the time of fellowship afterwards

· thought the Thy Kingdom Come events had been a big success, and expressed especial thanks to Christ the King Church for their work

· looked forward to her final weeks as Chair

· was grateful for the prayers and other assistance she had received in undertaking the role



	Anglican – Lutheran Society Reformation Service:
	David T reported that he and Andy had attended the event at Northampton’s Catholic Cathedral and had been struck by the Lutheran Bishop’s sermon that asked for reflection on where the churches are now, how we got here and where were we going.



	Christ the King Anniversary celebration:
	Ian gave a reminder that everyone was invited to join with Christ the King on 16th December, 3 pm to 6 pm, in celebration of its 30th anniversary, to include activities and plans for the future.



	Training Event on Abortion:
	Ian reported that an information and training event was being planned for ministers and pastoral workers, hopefully to be led by Jenny Baines of ‘Open’ marking the 50th anniversary of the Abortion Act. 



	Churches Together in Northants & Peterborough:
	Samuel reported that Shire & Soke had arranged a Forum to be held at Peterborough Cathedral on 24th April 2018.



	
	

	
	

	Close:
	The meeting closed at 9 pm with prayer led by Samuel.


	Signed…………………………………………..
	Date…………………………………………………
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